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"It's more about wishes, never about regrets".
The second part interview with DON FALCONE.
 
This is the second of a two-parts
interview with Don Falcone who
involved Ursula Smith on Spirits
Burning's record "Evolution Ritual".
Here he talks about TEB's influences,
music, the record market, COVID-19
lockdown, his gear, and future
projects.
You can find the first part of the
interview HERE
 
 

Don with a Spirits Burning album in January 2021

10. Do you think TEB music is still
actual? Have they inspired your
poetics in some ways?

"Third Ear Band fits in a category of
music output that I describe as being
timeless. Usually, I use that
category to describe electric-based
artists: Jimi Hendrix and Electric
Ladyland, Can’s Landed in terms of
its synth sounds, maybe something
like Vangelis’ Blade Runner. While
TEB used a VCS on occasion, they were
essentially an acoustic-based band,
and yes they were rich in a coat of
folk, and medieval sounds. However,
like those other artists and bands,
they also sounded ahead of their
time, putting out music that was very
different than their contemporaries.
And most importantly, the music has
aged well. That’s what being timeless
is to me.
Has this inspired my musical voices?
Of course. That’s why I would mention
them to invites during the early days
of “Evolution Ritual.”

11. If it's so, have you taken
something from their experiences?
What?

"I would be remiss to not mention TEB
and their improvisational approach to
music. There is a continuous winding,
uncharted path in many TEB songs, and
that can be exciting for the
musician, and for the listener. All
the while, the entire band, seems
like they are simultaneously heading
in the same, and different direction.
It’s quite exciting. It is this sense
of acoustic arpeggios, movement,
mystery, and otherworldliness that
feeds into the possibility of a
Spirits Burning album being an
acoustic space rock album. 

While "Evolution Ritual" took other
turns, and Spirits Burning more often
is not as complicated as some TEB
songs, I’m always looking for the
mystery in a song, and in its sounds.
Plus, there is a hidden improv
approach that has been there from the
first album to the most current one.
For example, when musicians like
Daevid Allen or Nik Turner recorded
at my home studio over the years, I
would present the song, press record,
and they would improv on the spot. It
was rare that they would work out
their musical performance ahead of
time. In fact, one of the most
interesting recordings was Daevid
eyeing my music room bookcase,
picking up my college thesis (a book
of poems), and then randomly choosing
lines to read and emote against the
musical landscape. That sense of
improv is even there when I do
keyboard solos. Or, some of my piano-
based ideas. For those ideas, I tend
to not overthink things, and just
dive in, to see where it leads me.
 
Going back to what I said before
about TEB being timeless: We can say
that TEB helps to remind me that the
best music can simultaneously be of
the past, present, and future."
 

SPIRITS BURNING - Alien In…

 
12. How do you manage to integrate
the working method used for "Ritual"
and the traditional way of working in
the studio with the band? The
dimension of working remotely and the
urgency of playing live? What is the
relationship between the two
dimensions? How do you feel about
them?
 
"I treasure my time with live bands
long ago, and all the practice time
in practice spaces. Well, the spaces
weren’t always great. But the people,
and the ability to play off of one
another was often special. It taught
me a lot, and ingrained in me some
important skills and concepts.

It prepared me mentally to try to
apply the same energy and interaction
to local or remote recording sessions
in the here and now, and even to how
I choose to play my own parts, or how
I choose to mix. It’s always with the
sense that we are in the same room,
interacting, even if we are not. My
hope is that many of the contributing
musicians are doing the same thing on
a certain level. If they ask for
guidance, I try to keep that approach
in mind as I provide what I would
provide verbally if we were in the
same room. At the end of the day, I
want Spirits Burning to sound like a
band, and not a solo album with
guests; to sound like a band of
equally contributing members.

I have to admit that I clearly miss
playing with musicians in the same
room. Especially a live drummer, as
it can totally shape and reshape how
you play a song, or even how you
write a song. That said, I do not
miss the actual rooms we used to
rehearse in, or the cost of the room,
or parking in sketchy parts of town,
or lugging equipment around, or
getting home late when you have to
work the next day. Those factors
cover some of the reasons why that
part of my life closed long ago.
Before the pandemic happened, I did
have a few occasions to use the music
room at Dolby to jam with a few co-
workers, and it brought back some
good memories. Especially when I
played bass guitar, and visually and
sonically played off of the drummer."
 

Spirits Burning - Secon…

 
13. Usually, which instruments you
play? Can you tell me which is your
gear?
 
"I’m a keyboardist, who was originally
a bass player.
My keyboard options include a mix of
virtual instruments (plug-ins that
you trigger via a MIDI controller)
and physical keyboards. I use a
Kurzweil K2000 as my controller, as
it is a larger keyboard, and I like
the feel of the keys. 

I record and mix on a Pro Tools
system, and use Avid and AIR plug-ins
that run on that system. There is a
great Hammond organ, acoustic and
electric pianos, and a number of
synths, including Virus Indigo. I
also have the Structure sampler plug-
in, which lets me trigger acoustic
sounds, from orchestral to ethnic to
pianos (like a Bösendorfer). I used
Structure for some of the pitched and
unpitched percussives that you hear
on “Evolution Ritual.”
 

I probably have
more physical
keyboards than I
need. I might
not touch one
for many months,
and then make a
decision that
today I’m going
to touch this
one or that one.

Each does have something unique about
it. I have a Mellotron that a friend
loaned to me. I have a pre-MIDI
Roland Juno 60 that is great for
spacey ambient patterns, swells, and
pads. I have an old Sequential
Circuits Six-Trak that always
surprises me with new life,
especially when mixed with modern
verbs or delays. I have an M-Audio
Venom and Waldorf Q, both underused.
Writing songs and producing albums
(and the day job) have eaten into my
time for digging deeper into these
keys. I did use the Venom as a
controller for my 2017 live gigs… it
was smaller and easier to take on a
plane trip. Although the airport
security did open my keyboard case on
the tarmac while I was seated on the
plane, to make sure it wasn’t a
weapon.
 
I have a Carvin 5-string bass that
has a great sound. I average writing
and recording a song a year with it.
I like playing it through an Avid
Eleven Rack with an MXR Phase 90
effect, or to create parts that sound
more like a guitar. The one album
that features me on bass for a whole
album is by a band I was in called
Fireclan.

I’m also fond of
capturing found
sounds for use
in songs. For
“Evolution
Ritual,” these
were unaffected,
to stay true to
the acoustic
premise of the
album. For
example, there were DaVinci devices
that I recorded at a museum in
Albuquerque. In San Francisco’s
Golden Gate Park, there was a giant
box that had giant strings in it,
like being inside of a piano, and I
recorded plucks and strums within it.
For other albums, I’m more likely to
process or affect a found sound. For
instance, on the Grindlestone “Tone”
album there is sample from one of my
MRIs that is heavily effected. 

I guess I
consider all the
effects in Pro
Tools to be
instruments, as
least from a
production
standpoint, or
when doing
something more
experimental. Of

those tools, I’m quite fond of the
ReVibe reverbs and TL Space’s
convolution reverbs, and I’ve been
playing with distortion a lot lately.
Plus, I have a wonderful Eventide
Harmonizer rackmount that I typically
use for vocals. However, with the
instrumental “Evolution Ritual,” I
didn’t use the Eventide at all, or
any distortion. I only used the plug-
in reverbs that sounded natural. It’s
probably the one Spirits Burning
album that had touches of natural
reverb added during mastering."
  
14. In this controversial era of
looking more to the past than to the
future, with a discography clogging
the sales channels with retrospective
boxes and anthologies of past
phenomena, how do you see the future
of music?
 
"Challenged. And Interesting. I’m not
convinced the retro clog is entirely
new. I remember buying every Hawkwind
best of album and live album in the
70s and onward. Even bootleg
cassettes. I remember getting a great
gift of a Jethro Tull box set in the
90s, and buying a Sandy Denny box set
around the same time. I also remember
how many of us bought CD versions of
all the vinyl albums we owned. It was
the music circle of life. And none of
it prevented us from searching for
new music.

15. You think it's a false issue...
 
"I’m also not convinced that the
retro clog is the root cause of a
problem. It’s more indicative of a
deeper issue, at least for those who
create new music. It points to a
potential disinterest in new music,
regardless of who it is by. When we
were young, we had the initial sparks
of hearing new music, and wanted to
be at one with it. As the decades
moved on, some of us continued that
search and find of new sounds, and
re-experienced getting excited.
That’s not the case for everyone.
 

Some people did
relatively hard
stops in their
listening
habits, or
continued
listening but
let the radio or
later, streaming
services and
playlists

dictate their music experience. I saw
this with family and friends in the
80s, 90s and so on. It’s not a new
phenomenon for some people to be
disinterested in what is new, or what
is essentially changing. Add to that
new generations who for whatever
reason are not looking in this
direction for music, or have created
an entirely different definition for
new music, and you suddenly find a
world where it is difficult —
challenging — for musicians be remain
part of the dialogue. Maybe it’s
always been this way."
 
16. So is the challenge greater now? 
 
"Sure. It does seems like there is
less time to listen to music, and
more competition for hours that we
used to devote to listening to music,
and even the money that we used to
save and spend on new music.
In that sense, those expensive boxed
sets, or those possible last tours
(some of which I’ve attended, like
Black Sabbath and The Who) do not
inherently serve new music. If I were
to look for a silver lining, it would
be that the past can continue to
influence and teach the present.
Plus, well, it is fun to see and hear
your favorite band of old one last
time.
 
I do think that
the future of
music will be
fine. It’s the
future of the
musician that is
more uncertain.
Especially, if
you are trying
to make a larger
mark."
 
17. Do you think there will still be
room for research into open musical
forms like yours?

"There is always room. What isn’t as
assured is the size of the room, or
the number of people in that room.
 

It’s also an
interesting
question,
considering that
Spirits Burning
is built on the
past (musicians
and styles),
with the hope of
creating a new
music for the

musicians involved and the people who
listen. To that effort, and given my
personal tastes, it’s definitely good
for me to understand that I’m not
involved with music that is
commercial in the pop sense, and that
it can sometimes challenge the
listener. Basically, each album has a
risk factor.
 

That doesn’t
change my belief
that the best
music is a
celebration on
some level. Or,
that music is
inherently about
passion and joy;
a joy that can
be inviting, and

contagious in a good way. There is
the joy of the journey (creating the
music), and the joy of the
destination (sharing and listening to
the music). Yes, I do believe that
the world has room for the music I am
part of. That’s a big reason why I
continue the journey, and invite
people to collaborate on that
journey. That said, it’s definitely
healthier for me to see the reward in
each mark the music makes, as opposed
to grading success on the level of
fame.
 
Looking ahead… When I hear
soundtracks from some of the newer
episodic series and films, I find a
certain, extra hope. I like the
creativity in what I’m hearing.
Sometimes, when my wife and I are
listening to these sounds, we hear a
bit of me and something close to what
I’ve done in the past, and smile. Or,
I hear something that feels like a
good roadmap for something new that I
should try next. There seems to be an
openness with these soundtracks, one
that is… inviting, and contagious in
a good way. This might be another
place for my music. We shall see..." 
 

Spirits Burning at Kozfest in 2017 (photo by Jack Gold Molina)

 
18. Apart working on this record,
what have you done during the long
pandemic lockdown? Did you played
some gigs on the web?
 
"I’ve spent a lot of time promoting
Spirits Burning. First, there was
promotion for the previous Spirits
Burning release, “The Hollow Lands,”
which was released on Purple Pyramid
Records in December of 2020. Then,
Karen (my wife) and I released
“Evolution Ritual” on our Noh Poetry
Records label. Self-releasing it
meant relearning how best to announce
its release, upload it for sales and
distribution, get it reviewed,
register it as a real release, and
set up interviews. We’ve also been
rolling out photo collages of the
crew for each song on Facebook and
elsewhere.

Don singing on stage at Kozfest in 2017 (photo by Michal Skwarek)

 
On most days, I’m a technical writer
for Dolby Laboratories. I write
documentation about tools for Dolby
Atmos content creators. I’m overdue
to start some immersive songs using
these tools.

Ongoing, on the music side… Most of
the sessions and mixing for
“Evolution Ritual” overlapped with
two Spirits Burning & Michael
Moorcock albums. There was the
completion of “The Hollow Lands,” and
the development of “The End Of All
Songs,” which I hope to complete in
mid-2022. Over the last year, most of
the songs for “The End” were written
and initial parts recorded, and then
I began inviting musicians. Some of
the returning crew include Al
Bouchard and Donald Roeser from Blue
Öyster Cult, and Hoshiko from
Tangerine Dream. In the queue, and
with fingers crossed are some first-
time Spirits Burning contributors:
David Cousins of The Strawbs and Paul
Rudolph of the Pink Fairies.

Most of the songs still need lyrics
and vocals. Al (Bouchard) is
transcribing Mike’s text to create
lyrics and vocal lines like he did
for the previous SB & MM albums, when
he isn’t working on his own music
projects. At some point during the
pandemic, I was honored to play keys
on a track for his next solo album —
Imaginos II, Bombs Over Germany
(Minus Zero and Counting). This one
has an October, 2021 release date,
and is now shipping".

I also just finished an uptempo
Spirits Burning song for a future
Flicknife Records compilation. The
song is titled “Purse (You For A
Day).” It’s a fun punky, new wave
song that might surprise some people.
I wrote it back in the 80s, and
started to resurrect it a few years
ago. Nik Turner plays sax on it, and
my wife did the lead vocals. To
compete the song, I set up a long-
distance guitar session by Joe Diehl,
who was one of the guitarists who
played the song back in the day. He
did multiple parts this time, and
it’s actually quite intricate. I’m
definitely excited about it."
 

G H E T TO R A G A  V I D E O  C H A N N E L !

 

N E W  T E B  B O O K  O U T  N O W !

CLICK ON THE PICTURE TO BUY THE
BOOK.

"Someone else who posted here
said they've learnt more about
TEB in a few hours here than in
30 years. I'd agree with that
except in my case it would be 44
years. An excellent archive for
TEB fans and historians of the
era. Thank you!"
RACHAEL TYRELL

N E W  T E B  3 C D S  B O X  O U T  N O W !

Click on the picture to get a copy.

" A L C H E M Y "  R E M A S T E R E D  E D I T I O N
O U T  N O W !

Click on the picture for buying the
album.
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N E W  T E B  R E M A S T E R E D  C D  O N
S A L E !

Click on the picture to purchase the
record.

N E W  T H I R D  E A R  B A N D
R E M A S T E R E D  C D  E D I T I O N  O N
S A L E !

Click on the picture to buy the
record
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Third Ear Band 1969: Paul Minns,
Glen Sweeney and Richard Coff
(photo: Ray Stevenson).

A B O U T  T H E  E D I TO R

LUCA CHINO FERRARI

Luca Chino Ferrari (b. 1963) is an

Italian music writer. Since 1985 he

has written and translated books

about folk and rock musicians as

Third Ear Band, Robyn Hitchcock,

Captain Beefheart, Tim Buckley, Nick

Drake, Syd Barrett & the Pink Floyd

for the main Italian publishers. He

met Syd Barrett in 1986 and did

contribute to the reunion of the

Third Ear Band during the '80s. His

latest book, published in 2020 for

English ReR November Books, is a

biography about the esoteric group

Third Ear Band. He runs a personal

Web site (in Italian/English) at

https://chino6339.wixsite.com/gelat
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VIEW MY COMPLETE PROFILE

A R T I C L E S  I N  T H E  A R C H I V E

►  2009 (18)

►  2010 (95)

►  2011 (44)

►  2012 (49)

►  2013 (34)

►  2014 (30)

►  2015 (30)

►  2016 (38)

►  2017 (39)

►  2018 (29)

►  2019 (57)

►  2020 (32)

▼  2021 (22)

►  January (1)

►  February (1)

►  April (3)

►  May (3)

►  June (1)

►  July (2)

►  August (4)

▼  September (7)

Two interesting cuttings from
the Al Stewart-Third...

To err is human, but to
persevere diabolical...

URSULA SMITH played in Spirits
Burning's latest al...

Alessandro Monti published a
book with two pieces ...

The TEB... just a relic of the
past?

Other two good reviews about
"MOSAICS".

"It's more about wishes, never
about regrets". The...

►  2022 (7)

T E B  O N  S TA G E  AT  G E R M A N  T V
P R O G R A M M E  O N  A P R I L ,  2 4 T H
1 9 7 0

 
Click on the picture to watch the
video!

H I S TO R I C A L  A R T I C L E S  F O R
N E W C O M E R S

A TEB DAY-BY-DAY CHRONOLOGY:
1966-1971

A TEB DAY-BY-DAY CHRONOLOGY:
1972-2016

A TEB DAY-BY-DAY CHRONOLOGY
2017-2020

A THIRD EAR BAND (VISUAL) LINE-UPS
CHRONOLOGY

FOR KOLLEKTORS ONLY: SOME NOTES
ABOUT TEB RECORDS...

GLEN SWEENEY TALKS ABOUT THE
TEB MUSIC ("Zigzag" #4, August
1969)

INTERVIEW WITH SWEENEY & COFF
("Beat Instrumental", September
1969)

STEVE PEACOCK ABOUT THE TEB ("Zig
Zag" # 10, March 1970)

GLEN SWEENEY INTERVIEWED BY
STEVE TURNER FOR "BEAT
INSTRUMENTAL" ON OCTOBER
1971.

"THE RETURN OF THE ACID
PRANKSTER". GLEN SWEENEY
TELLS THE THIRD EAR BAND STORY.
A 1990 NIGEL CROSS INTERVIEW.

MEMORIES ON THE THIRD EAR BAND
EXPERIENCE BY PAUL MINNS - part
one (1996)

MEMORIES ON THE THIRD EAR BAND
EXPERIENCE BY PAUL MINNS - part
two (1996)

BLACKHILL ENTERPRISES MANAGER &
PRODUCER ANDREW KING TALKS
ABOUT THE TEB (1996)

BRIEF PHONE CONVERSATION WITH
SIMON HOUSE (January 2010)

INTERVIEW WITH CLIVE KINGSLEY -
part one (January 2010)

INTERVIEW WITH CLIVE KINGSLEY -
part two (January 2010)

SHORT INTERVIEW WITH DAVE TOMLIN
(February 2010)

ROAD MANAGER STEVE PANK ABOUT
THE ORIGINS OF THE TEB (June
2010)

INTERVIEW WITH URSULA SMITH (July
2011)

INTERVIEW WITH CAROLYN LOOKER
(April 2012)

INTERVIEW WITH CHIEF DRUID DAVID
LOXLEY (May 2012)

INTERVIEW WITH PAUL BUCKMASTER
(January 2013)

A SHORT INTERVIEW WITH DAVE
HARRIES, THE "MACBETH" SOUND
ENGINEER (May 2013)

EXCLUSIVE INTERVIEW WITH BRIAN
MEREDITH - part one (March 2014)

INTERVIEW WITH MARY HAYES (Paul
Minns' former wife) - part one
(June 2015)

INTERVIEW WITH MARY HAYES - part
two (April 2016)

MEMORIES OF BRIAN DIPROSE (1977-
1978)

JASON GROSS INTERVIEWS LUCA
FERRARI (June 2016)

AN INTERVIEW WITH DENIM BRIDGES
(April 2019)

T H I R D  E A R  B A N D  L I V E  O N  F R E N C H
T V  ( M AY  2 8 T H ,  1 9 7 0 )

Click on the picture to watch the
video!

E S S AY S  A B O U T  T H E  T H I R D  E A R
B A N D  B Y  L U C A  F E R R A R I  E T  A L .

"Necromancers of the drifting West".
A 1996 essay on the Third Ear Band

An analysis by guitarist & electronic
wizard MICK CARTER (1996)

A Third Ear Druidic Band? (December
2009)

Origins & meanings of "Alchemy"
front cover (December 2009)

Origins & meanings of the name:
"Third Ear Band" (July 2010)

About the origins and meanings of
the expression "third ear"...
(October 2010)

"Egyptian Book of the Dead": an
interpretation (August 2011)

About TEB cultural sources (January
2012)

Dave Tomlin's "Lark Rise": origins &
cultural references (January 2012)

About the TEB alchemical
iconography (January 2012)

"Alchemy": an esoteric record for
initiates (February 2012)

A short essay by English folk musician
SEDAYNE (March 2012)

T E B  R E C O R D I N G  AT  A B B E Y  R O A D
S U D I O S  I N  F E B R U A RY  1 9 7 1

Click on the picture to watch the
video!

"Third Ear Band music
is a reflection of the
universe as magic play
illusion simply because
it could not possibly be
anything else. Words
cannot describe this
ecstatic dance of sound,
or explain the
alchemical repetiton
seeking and sometimes
finding archetypal
formes, elements and
rhythms...".
(Glen Sweeney on
"Alchemy", Harvest
Records 1969)

Paul Buckmaster at Hyde Park (June
7th, 1969).

TO TA L  PA G E V I E W S

 611,733

" A L C H E M Y "

"Alchemy" (Harvest 1969)

T H I R D  E A R  B A N D  L I V E  AT  H Y D E
PA R K  ( J U N E  7 T H , 1 9 6 9 )

Click on the picture to watch the
video!

R E A D  " N E C R O M A N C E R S  O F  T H E
D R I F T I N G  W E S T " ! ! !

A book on the Third Ear Band edited
by Luca Ferrari (published by Stampa
Alternativa, Rome 1997). WITH THE
FIRST ORIGINAL VERSION OF
"ABELARD & HELOISE" SOUNDTRACK!

Third Ear Band at the Roundhouse
(London, May 30th 1969).

A S  A L I K E  O R  U N L I K E  A S  B L A D E S
O F  G R A S S  O R  C L O U D S . . .

"The music is the music of the
Druids, released from the
unconscious by the alchemical
process, orgasmic in its
otherness, religious in its
oneness communicating beauty
and magic via abstract sounds
whilst playing without ego
enables the musicians to reach a
trance-like stage, a "high" in
which the music produces itself.
Each piece is as alike or unalike
as blades of grass or clouds".
(From the 1969 Isle of Wight concert
programme)

T E B  -  " T H E  L O S T  B R O A D C A S T S "
D V D  ( G O N Z O  M U LT I M E D I A ,  U K
2 0 1 1 )

 

Richard Coff at Isle of Wight Festival,
August 1969 (photo: Barry Plummer).

P S E U D O - M Y S T I C A L . . .

“The trouble is that you can't
be mystical without being called
pseudo-mystical, and it's the
fault of our previous education.
I'm at Glastonbury most of the
time, but we're all completely
honest about it. We'll even use
it honestly to make money,
because the ancient Egyptians
who were into it all said that
you had to be rich because only
then can you resist temptation”.
(Glen Sweeney to Richard
Williams, “Melody Maker”
June 1970)

 
"Macbeth" by Roman Polanski
(Playboy Production, UK 1971)

T E B ' S  R A R E  T R A C K S  A R C H I V E  F O R
F R E E  D O W N L O A D

Hyde Park Raga (John Peel Sessions,
London February 11th, 1969)

Druid (John Peel Sessions, London
February 11th, 1969)

"Hyde Park Raga" & "Druid" (John Peel
Sessions, July 29th, 1969)

TEB live at "Psyco Club" (Genoa,
January 12th, 1989) part one

TEB live at "Psyco Club" (Genoa,
January 12th, 1989) part two

"Solstice Song" (live in Gorizia (IT)
November 24th, 1989)

TEB live at London Club Dog
(December 15th, 1989)

"Raga of the Wind" (London studio,
1990)

"Old Man Kangaroo pt. 2" (Florence
(IT) studio, February 6th, 1990)

Glen Sweeney interviews himself
about the Hydrogen Jukebox
(1991)

"Third Ear Band" (Harvest 1970)

A  B L O C K  TO  C O M M U N I C AT I O N .

“I've always felt that music
should be pure. If you have
lyrics, you are preaching in a
way. Somehow words are a
block to communication. It's
almost impossible for me to
explain exactly how I feel
about this, that's why I'm a
musician. The only way to
really understand what I mean,
is to firstly listen to a pop
group and then listen to us,
and then I hope you will know
what we're trying to say."

(Glen Sweeney to Muz Murray,
1969)

A  T H I R D  E A R  B A N D  T R I B U T E

Roberto Musci - "Mosaic. A tribute to
Third Ear Band" (CD - Gonzo
Multimedia HST411, 2016)

T E B  R E L AT E D  W E B  L I N K S

A Web page dedicated to ROGER
BUNN

A.D.N. Records

ABBEY ROAD Web site

AIR StudiosWeb site

ANGEL AIR Web site

BARRY PLUMMER's personal Web Site

BGO Records Web site

Blog about Notting Hill
Gate/Ladbroke Grove Sixties scene

CHERRY RED RECORDS

CLEMENS KLOPFENSTEIN's official
Web site

CLIVE KINGSLEY's music on the Web

DENIM BRIDGES personal Web site

ESOTERIC RECORDINGS

FRANCOIS BAYLE's personal Web site

GONZO MULTIMEDIA

JIM HAYNES personal Web site

JOHN 'HOPPY' HOPKINS personal Web
site

JOHN PEEL BBC mini Web site

KENSAL GREEN CEMETERY of London

MATERIALI SONORI Web site

MEL DAVIS/THE PEOPLE BAND

MORGAN FISHER's personal Web site

NEIL BLACK on Myspace

PAUL BUCKMASTER's Italian fan page

PAUL BUCKMASTER's personal Web
site

RAY STEVENSON's personal Web site

ROD GOODWAY's personal Web site

ROMAN POLANSKI's official Web site

SIMON HOUSE's personal MySpace
page

TEB Facebook Italian fans page

TERRY DAY's personal Web site

WERNER HERZOG's personal Web site

WIKIPEDIA on the TEB

 
TEB 1971: Sweeney, Minns, Bridges
and Buckmaster (photo: Blackhill
Enterprises).

N O T E S  F R O M  O V E R G R O U N D

“No announcements, numbers
lasting 15 to 20 minutes, art form
or con?
This might be valid criticism of
(A) Thunderstorm (B) a cricket
(C) Third Ear Band.
Their approach to music is
different because there is no
duality, no conflict between the
natural element of chance and the
human element of control, did the
moon ask to be reflected in the
water? If it wasn’t for the trees
would the wind know when it was
blowing? Paul Minns says there
are some very beautiful forests in
Hyde Park, trying to put titles to
music is rather like trying to
answer the question where does
my hand when it becomes my
fist”.
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Spirits Burning at Kozfest in 2017 (photo by Michal Skwarek)

 
19. I wish to close with a question
straight to the heart: do you have
any regrets when you look back on
your now long career?

"It’s hard to have regrets when
you’ve done more than you could have
imagined when the journey started.
When I was listening to music in the
70s, or when I first picked up a bass
guitar, or when I joined my first
band, there was no way I could have
imagined that I would someday be
collaborating with some of the
musicians I was listening to.

I’m really proud of most of what I’ve
been involved with over the years.
Yes, there is a small handful of
songs that I wish I would have mixed
differently, or approached slightly
differently. But those are few and
far between. Recently, I was
listening to songs on shuffle mode,
and I was amazed at how well some
Spirits Burning songs sounded next to
songs by other established artists
(like Godspeed You! Black Emperor,
Hawkwind, and even Kate Bush). As I
continued to listen, Spirits Burning,
as well as my work with Michael
Moorcock & The Deep Fix and the
Daevid Allen Weird Quartet sounded so
fresh. In fact, I had forgotten some
of the wonderful things the line-ups
for a given piece had done.

I can see where I might wish one band
or another had survived longer. I was
in an incredible ambient-ethno
experimental band called
Thessalonians. They kind of had more
in common with TEB than any band I’ve
ever been in, given that they were
tabla-based rhythmically, as opposed
to rock drums. The line-up for our
“Soulcraft” album did one album and
gig. I would have loved to have done
more gigs and albums with that line-
up. 

Overall, though, it’s never about
regrets. It’s more about wishes, and
what you did, or decide to do with
those wishes. That can mean keeping a
wish in place, and being patient
until the time is right. “Evolution
Ritual” is a great example of this,
as it took me a few years to get to
my dream of doing an acoustic Spirits
Burning album."
 

Don relaxing with a glass of wine in beginning 2021

DON FALCONE/SPIRITS BURNING info
official web site:
https://spiritsburning.com/
Spirits Burning video archive: 
https://spiritsburning.com/sbvids.htm
l
Wikipedia page: 
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Spirits
_Burning 
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fist”.
(From the Al Stewart-Third Ear
Band 1970 tour programme)

TEB 1970: Sweeney, Minns, Coff &
Smith (photo: Blackhill Enterprises).

O T H E R  I N T E R E S T I N G  S T U F F S  O N
T H E  T E B  F R O M  T H E  W E B

"3rd Ear Glen..." by Mark (from IT n.
63, 29-8-1969)

"Incantation, secret energy and
'enthusiasm' airs in Third Ear
Band's music" by Philippe Blache

A review of "Abelard and Heloise" by
Finnforest (Prog Archives)

A review of "Alchemy" by Kazuhiro
(Prog Archives)

A review of "Alchemy"/"Third Ear
Band" (Gottdiscs) by David Kidman

A review of "Alchemy"/"Third Ear
Band" (Gottdiscs) by thellama73
(Prog Archives)

A review of "Alchemy"/"Third Ear
Band" (Oldish Psych and Prog Web
site)

A review of "Macbeth" by Robert
Barry (from "Electric Sheep
Magazine", May 2012)

A review of "Radio Sessions" by
Finnforest (Prog Archives)

A review of "The Magus" by Brendan
(Prog Archives)

A review of "The Magus" by Eetu
Pellompaa (Prog Archives)

A review of "The Magus" by Finnforest
(Prog Archives)

A review of "Third Ear Band" by
musician Elliot Knapp

A review of "Third Ear Band" by
Zravkapt (Prog Archives)

"Atalanta Fugiens" (TEB cover) by
John Coulthart (2013)

"Cries from the midnight circus:
Ladbroke Grove 1967-1978. An
essay by Nigel Cross"

Index of the main Druids and
Stonehenge Web sites

Interview with Paul Buckmaster by
Christian Dueblin (2009)

Memories about the Clitheroe Pop
Festival (1970-1973)

Memories about the Hyde Park Free
Concert (June 7th, 1969)

Rod Goodway's memories on TEB

Roman Polanski's "Macbeth" pictures,
reviews and other stuffs

TEB (from IT n. 43, 1-11-1968)

“The Third Ear Band” by Muz Murray
(from “Gandalf’s Garden” n. 4,
1969)

"Third Ear Band: alchemy & improv"
by Chris Blackford

"Third Ear Music" by Steve Turner
(from "Beat Instrumental", October
1971)

Tom Vague's memories on Notting Hill
Gate Sixties scene

T H E  C E N T I P E D E

"The Centipede was happy,
quite, until a Toad in fun said:
"Pray, which leg goes after
which?".
This worked his mind to such a
pitch, he lay distracted in a
ditch considering how to run".
(Third Ear Band, 1970)

TEB at Isle of Wight Festival, August
1969 (photo: Barry Plummer).

"Music from Macbeth" (Harvest 1972)

Third Ear Band - "Experiences"
(Harvest 1976)

W E I R D  S C E N E S

“We'd rather people called us a
pop group. We do ragas, that
aren't really ragas at all, and
unless we get a turned on
promoter, we get into some
weird scenes. At Norwich once,
when the promoter saw the
audience sitting down and
closing their eyes to our music,
he accused us of putting them to
sleep! Complete paranoia. So I
imagine we wouldn't do too well
on the Pop Proms”.

(Glen Sweeney interviewed by
Chris Welch - “Melody Maker”
July 12th, 1969)

Glen Sweeney, Vinci 1989 (photo:
Lucia Baldini).

O F F I C I A L  T E B  D I S C O G R A P H Y

"ALCHEMY" (LP - Harvest SHVL 756,
UK 1969)

"THIRD EAR BAND" (LP/CD - Harvest
SHVL 773, UK 1970)

"MUSIC FROM MACBETH" (LP/CD -
Harvest SHSP 4019, UK 1972)
soundtrack

"EXPERIENCES" (LP - Harvest SHSM
2007, UK 1976) anthology

"NEW FORECASTS FROM THE THIRD
EAR ALMANAC" (cassette - ADN
RECO1, ITA 1989) live

"MAGIC MUSIC" (LP/CD - Materiali
Sonori MASO 33053, ITA 1990)

"LIVE GHOSTS" (CD - Materiali Sonori
MASO CD 90004, ITA 1993) live -
reissue with bonus track

"ABELARD & HELOISE" (CD - Stampa
Alternativa SB, ITA 1997)
soundtrack

"THE MAGUS" (CD - Angel Air SJPCD
173, UK 2004)

"NECROMANCERS OF THE DRIFTING
WEST" (CD - Gonzo Multimedia
HST, UK 2015)

"NEW FORECASTS FROM THE THIRD
EAR ALMANAC" (CD - Gonzo
Multimedia HST, UK 2015)

"EXORCISMS" (CD - Gonzo Multimedia
HST371, UK 2016)

"SPIRITS" (CD - Gonzo Multimedia, UK
2017)

"THIRD EAR BAND" (3CDs - Esoteric
Recordings PECLEC 32653, UK
2018)

 
Third Ear Band - "Fleance" (Odeon
1972) Japan single edition

Third Ear Band - "Live Ghosts"
(Materiali Sonori 1988)

V E RY  M U C H  U N D E R G R O U N D

“It's just a question of
advertising. We've stayed very
much Underground - no photos
- and I think this was necessary
so people wouldn't put us in a
bag. We'd rather the just came
up and heard us without ANY
preconceived ideas. I suppose it
is a bit shattering to see violins
and cellos”.
(Glen Sweeney interviewed by
Chris Welch - “Melody Maker”
July 12th, 1969)

Third Ear Band at a Druids ceremony
in Glastonbury Tor (April 15th, 1970).

O T H E R  T E B
R E L E A S E S / A P P E A R A N C E S

"Picnic. A breath of fresh air" (2LPs -
Harvest SHSS 1/2, UK 1970)
various Harvest artists anthology

"Harvest Heritage. 20 Great" (LP -
Harvest , UK 1977) various Harvest
artists anthology

"The Harvest Story Vol. 1" (LP -
Harvest EG 260097 1, UK 1984)
various Harvest artists anthology

"All frontiers" (CD - Materiali Sonori
MASO CD 90026, ITA 1991) various
artists live compilation

"Sonora 2/91" (CD - Materiali Sonori,
ITA 1991) various Materiali Sonori
artists compilation

"Radio Session" (CD - Voiceprint
VPR017, UK 1994) live album

"Materiali Sonori" (CD - Olis OM 0021,
ITA 1996) various Materiali Sonori
artists compilation

"Live" (CD - Voiceprint VP157CD, UK
1996) live album

"Magic Music" (CD - Blueprint BP257
CD, UK 1997)

"ABELARD & HELOISE" (CD -
Blueprint, UK 1999)

"Harvest Festival" (5CDs - Harvest 521
1982 , 1999 ) various Harvest
artists compilation

"April 1997 Releases" (2CDs -
Voiceprint VP97/04, UK 1997)
various Voiceprint artists
compilation

"Hymn to the Sphynx" (2CDs -
Mooncrest CREST DCD067, UK
2001) studio/live album

"Raga Live" (2LPs - Turning Point
Music, ITA 2002) live album

"Art School Dancing" (CD - Harvest
538 7762, UK 2002) Various
Harvest artists compilation

"A Harvest Record Anthology
1969/1974. A breath of fresh air"
(2CDs - Harvest, UK 2007) Various
Harvest Records artists
compilation

"Progressive Rock Trilogy" (Music
Brokers, ARG 2010) various artists

Ventis secundis, tene cursum. This is
Progressive Rock!" (Angel Air,
2011) Various Angel Air artists
compilation

"Prog Rocks!" (5CDs - EMI, UK 2013)

Third Ear Band - "New Forecasts from
the Third Ear Almanac" (ADN Records
1989)

9 0 %  I M P R O V I S AT I O N . . .

"I'd say ninety per cent of our music is
improvisation. It's not really Indian
music, although we use a drone instead
of the usual bass line riffs. The music
draws from everywhere.
"I think our appeal is that audiences can
draw their own thing from us. We make
no announcements and none of the
numbers have titles. People in colleges
we play come up after and say they can
get fantastic images in their mind when
they listen. We can offer a complete
dream. The old Celtic bards used to have
the same ability".
(Glen Sweeney interviewed by Chris
Welch - “Melody Maker” July 12th, 1969)

TEB, London 1970: Sweeney, Smith,
Minns and Coff.

O F F I C I A L  T E B  V I D E O G R A P H Y

"Fata Morgana" by Werner Herzog
(Werner Herzog Film , DR 1970)

"Macbeth" by Roman Polanski
(Playboy Production, UK 1971)

"Stigma" by Lawrence Gordon Clark
(BBC, UK 1977)

"Geschichte der Nacht" by Clemens
Klopfenstein (DR 1979)

Third Ear Band - "The Lost
Broadcasts" (DVD - Gonzo
Multimedia, UK 2011)

Third Ear Band - "Magic Music"
(Materiali Sonori 1990)

 
TEB 1970 promo shot (photo:
Blackhill Enterprises).

M U S I C  O F  T H E  S P H E R E S

“Third Ear Band’s new
album “Magic Music” is
about music as pure
vibrations, as such it can
be linked with colour
because colour is
vibration. It can even be
linked to the music of the
spheres which states that
the vibrations of the
planets can be heard with
the third ear (silence).
The free ragas that we
play are modal, each note
can be heard as a sound-
colour that produces its
own mood. Our rhythms
come from all over the
world, and we use these
ideas and many others to
try to make a new world
music”.
(Glen Sweeney, notes on
the “Magic Music” inner
cover, 1990)

S O L O S  D I S C O G R A P H I E S

- GLEN SWEENEY -

Various Artists - "The greetings
compact vol. 2" (CD - Materiali
Sonori, 1990)

Glen Sweeney's Hydrogen Jukebox -
"Prophecies" (CD - Materiali Sonori,
1991)

"Songs from the Hydrogen Jukebox"
(CD - Floating World Records, UK
2012)

- PAUL MINNS -

Kevin Ayers - "Joy of the toy" (LP/CD
- Harvest , 1970)

Kevin Ayers - "Caribbean Moon"
(single - Harvest, 1973)

Kevin Ayers - "Odd Ditties" (LP/CD -
Harvest, 1975)

- RICHARD COFF -

Bernie Taupin - "Bernie Taupin" (LP -
Elektra, 1971)

- URSULA SMITH -

C.O.B. (Clive's Original Band) - "Spirit
of love" (LP/CD - CBS, 1971)

The Kipper Family - "The Ever
Decreasing Circle" (LP - Dambuster
Records, 1985)

Peter Bellamy - "Maritime English
Suite" (BBC 1982)

Big Ray - "Naked" (LP/CD - City Slang,
1991)

- MEL DAVIS -

"People Band" (LP/CD - Transatlantic,
1970)

- LYN DOBSON (selection) -

Manfred Mann - "Soul of Mann" (HMV,
1967)

Humble Pie - "As Safe as Yesterday is"
(Immediate, 1969)

Soft Machine - "Third" (LP/CD - CBS,
1969)

John Martyn - "The road to ruin"
(Island, 1970)

Mike Softley - "Sunrise" (CBS, 1970)

Soft Machine - "Fourth" (LP/CD - CBS,
1970)

Nick Drake . "Bryter Lyter" (LP/CD -
Island, 1970)

"Jam sandwich" (LP - Fresh Air, 1974)
solo album

Pete Hall - "The Estates" (LP - Pro,
1975)

Humble Pie - "Back Home Again"
(Immediate, 1976)

Alan Stivell - "Before landing" (LP/CD
- Fontana, 1977)

Hazchem - "Strange Attractor" (CD -
Worldwide, 1990)

Pete Hall - "Wilderness Years" (tape -
Imaginary, 1991)

Hazchem - "Star Map Excursion" (CD -
Worldwide,1991)

Hall, Coxhill, Clyne, Rutherford,
Dobson - "Figments of Imagination"
(CD - Future Music, 1996)

- SIMON HOUSE (selection) -

High Tide - "Sea Shanties" (LP/CD -
Liberty, 1969)

High Tide - "High Tide" (LP/CD -
Liberty, 1970)

David Bowie - "Stage" (LP/CD - RCA,
1978)

David Bowie - "Lodger" (LP/CD - RCA,
1979)

Japan - "Tin Drum" (LP/CD - Virgin,
1981)

- DAVE TOMLIN -

The Bob Wallis Storyville Jazzmen
(CD - GHB, 1959-2007)

Mike Taylor - "Pendulum" (CD -
Sunbeam, 1969-2007)

Hazchem - "Strange attractor" (CD -
Worldwide, 1990)

- PAUL BUCKMASTER (selection) -

David Bowie - "Space Oddity" (LP/CD
- Philips, 1969)

Chitinous Ensemble - "Chitinous"
(Decca, 1970)

Mick Farren - "Mona (The carnivorous
circus)" (LP/CD - Transatlantic,
1970)

Elton John - "Elton John" (LP/CD -
MCA, 1970)

Rolling Stones - "Sticky fingers"
(LP/CD - Rolling Stones Records,
1971)

Carly Simon - "Hotcakes" (LP/CD -
Elektra, 1974)

Elton John - "Single man" (LP/CD -
Rocket, 1978)

- NEIL BLACK (selection) -

UB40 - "Present Arms" (LP/CD - DEP,
1981)

Joan Armatrading - ""Track Record"
(LP/CD - A&M, 1983)

 
Third Ear Band 1969: Minns, Sweeney
and Coff at the Kensal Green
Cemetery of London (photo: Ray
Stevenson).

Third Ear Band - "Brain Waves"
(Materiali Sonori 1993)

E I G H T  D R U N K  R U G B Y  P L AY E R S
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(Glen Sweeney interviewed
by Chris Welch - “Melody
Maker” July 12th, 1969)

Third Ear Band, Vinci 1989: Allen,
Sweeney, Dobson and Carter (photo:
Lucia Baldini).

Third Ear Band - "The Magus" (Angel
Air 2004)

Glen Sweeney's Hydrogen Juke Box -
"Prophecies" (Materiali Sonori 1991)

"Picnic - A breath of fresh air" (2LPs -
Harvest Records 1970)

 
"Harvest Heritage - 20 Greats"
(Harvest Records 1977)

 
Third Ear Band 1970: Minns, Smith,
Coff and Sweeney (photo: Blackhill
Enterprises).

Various Artists - "All Frontiers" (CD -
Materiali Sonori 1991)

 
"Sonora 2/91" (CD - Materiali Sonori
1991)

"Radio Sessions" (CD - Voiceprint
1994)
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"Live" (CD - Voiceprint 1996)

 
"April '97 Releases" (CD - Voiceprint
1997)

 
"Songs from Hydrogen Jukebox" (CD -
Blueprint 1997)

 
"Harvest Festival" (5CDs - Harvest
Records 1999)

"Magic Music" (CD - Blueprint 1999)

"Alchemy" (LP - Harvest Records ?)
German first album edition.

"Abelard and Heloise" (CD - Blueprint
1999)

"Macbeth" (CD - Blueprint 1999)

"Hymn to the Sphynx" (2CD -
Mooncrest 2001)

Various Artists - "Art School Dancing"
(CD - Harvest 2002)

"Raga Live" (2LPs - Turning Point
2002)

"Alchemy" + "Third Ear Band" (CD -
Gottdiscs 2004)

"A Breath of Fresh Air" (3CDs -
Harvest Records 2007).

"Alchemy"/"Elements" (CD - BGO
2009)

"Progressive Rock Trilogy" (3CDs -
Music Brokers 2010)

"Ventis secundis, tene cursum. This is
Progressive Rock!" (CD - Angel Air
2011)

"Prog Rocks!" (5CDs - InsideOut 2013)

"The Krautrock & Progressive Box Set"
(Music Brokers - MBB7237, 6CDs -
Mexico, 2016)

Q U O TAT I O N S ,  C O V E R S ,  R E M I X E S ,
M A N I P U L AT I O N S  O F  T H I R D  E A R
B A N D  M U S I C

Stone Breath - "A silver thread weave
the seasons" (2CDs - Hand/Eye, USA
2008). A 'cover' of "Fleance".

Marco Lucchi - "Baby a" (ITA 1982). A
composition with a sampler of "Stone
Circle".

Radio Noisz Ensemble - "Yniverze"
(CD - Garden of Delights 1982/2009).
A 'folky' quotation of "Water".

Fabio Zuffanti - "Third Ear Band
demixed" (CD-r - Spirals Records, ITA
2000). The four elements
electronically manipulated.

 
Algarnas Tradgard - "Delayed" (CD -
Silence Records, UK 2001). A
quotations of "Water" recorded in
1973-1974 (!).

 
Lady Husk & The Good Ship
Neotropic - "A monstrous psychedelic
bubble exploding in your mind" (file
MP3 - The New Worck, NL 2007). A
remake of "No title" (?!).

 
I Monster - "The Art of Chill vol. 6 -
Mixed by I Monster" (2CDs Platipus,
UK 2009). A remix of "Fleance".

Vibes and Stuff - guest mix Coby Sey
(MP3 - UK, 2010). A remix of "Water".

AA.VV. - "The Fruits de Mer Annual
for 2011" (2x7" - Fruits de Mer
Records, UK 2011). A cover of
"Fleance" by the HI-Fiction Science.

 


